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â��When Are You Seeing My Patient?â�� â�� An Analysis of the
Cardiology Consultation Service in a Teaching Hospital

E Cronin, I Graham
Department of Cardiology, AMNCH, Tallaght, Dublin 24

Abstract
The provision of an efficient consultation service is essential to the efficient functioning of any hospital. Surprisingly little is known
about this activity. We present the first reported evaluation of a cardiology consultation service in an attempt to determine the
characteristics, efficiency and workload implications of such a service. We performed an audit of the in-patient cardiology consultation
service over a four week period. During this period, 125 consultations were seen, of which 85 (68%) were requested by medical specialties.
Consultations were seen in a timely fashion, with 76 (61%) being seen on the same day that the request was received. The most common problem
was chest pain, (49 patients; 38%) which was felt to be of cardiac origin in only a minority (20; 40%) of cases. Consultations had significant
resource implications for our department, with 35 (28%) procedures being performed, 25 (20%) patientsâ�� care being taken over, and a further
27 (21.6%) new out-patient referrals generated. Our results indicate that the consultation service considered was efficiently delivered but
contributed significantly to the departmentâ��s workload. The most frequent consultation request was for chest pain that was often non-cardiac
in nature.

Introduction
Consultations on patients under the care of other specialties form an important part of the work of hospital doctors throughout the world. The
provision of a consultation service, under the supervision of a consultant, is a curricular requirement for European cardiology trainees.

1

However, surprisingly little is known about consultation requests, especially in cardiology. While information exists on neurology
2
 and liaison

psychiatry
3
 consultations in Ireland, a comprehensive Medline search did not reveal a single publication describing an in-patient cardiology

consultation service in any country. Consultations should be delivered in an efficient manner, and may be a source of tension between doctors
if delays in seeing patients are perceived. We therefore sought to audit the efficiency of the consultation service we provide, determine the
resource implications for the department, and document the specialty and patient characteristics.

Methods
Our institution is a large academic hospital serving both urban and rural populations, with a total of 631 inpatient and day beds, providing a
comprehensive range of services including medicine, surgery, gynaecology, orthopaedic surgery, psychiatry, paediatrics, and emergency medicine.
The hospital treated 24,132 inpatients in 2008, with an average length of stay of 7.9 days. The Department of Emergency Medicine treated 78,843
patients in 2007, making it one of the busiest in the country.

4
 The Cardiology Department offers a consultation service covering all adult

inpatients, day patients, and the Department of Emergency Medicine. The consultation service is staffed by a dedicated, rotating registrar,
under the supervision of the consultant staff of the Department. In addition to seeing consultations, the registrar has outpatient,
administrative, and academic commitments. Consultations are requested electronically on a computer-based ordering system.

Details of all consultation requests received between 11.30 on Friday, 30th January and 11.30 on Friday 27th February 2009 were collected
prospectively. Consultations requested and seen by the on-call registrar outside of business hours (9 to 5 Monday to Thursday and 9 to 4 on
Friday) were not included. Details of telephone and personal communications were recorded, and cross-referenced with a computer-generated list.
The grade of doctor who verbally communicated the consultation request was recorded where applicable. Where more than one doctor communicated
the request, the most senior grade was counted. The referring service, reason for referral, number of visits by the registrar or consultant
were recorded. Procedures, further care, and out-patient follow-up were determined for each patient. Urgency was determined by the referring
doctor. The appropriateness of each consultation request was assessed by the registrar, on the basis of the history, physical exam, and
diagnostic tests already available when the consultation was requested. The turn-around time was determined for all consultations seen (n=125).
Department policy requests that consultations be requested before 11.30, therefore a patient was counted as seen the same day if requested
before 11.30 and seen that day. Consultations requested after 11.30 were counted as having been requested the next day. Weekend days (Saturday
and Sunday) were not counted.

Results
One hundred and thirty six consultation requests were placed during the study period, an average of 6.8 consultations per weekday. Twenty-three
consultations (16.9%) were not ordered electronically, but were communicated directly to the registrar. Eleven (8%) were cancelled, all of
which were discussed with the referring service. Seven of these were discharged from the hospital before being seen. One of these patients was
followed in cardiology out-patients. Three were cancelled as the diagnosis had changed, or the problem resolved. One pre-operative consultation
was cancelled, as the patient was already post-op. All other patients were seen. The mean number of visits per consultation was 1.5 (range,
1-4) for patients whose care was not taken over by the cardiology service.

Referring service
Most consultations (68%) were requested by other medical specialties (Table 1).

Reason for referral
The most common complaint was chest pain, followed by arrhythmias, pre-operative consultations, valvular heart disease, and heart failure
(Table 2). Of 49 consultations with chest pain as the primary complaint, 20 (40.8%) were judged to be of cardiac origin.

Resource implications
Procedures were performed during the same hospitalisation in 35 of 125 patients (28%) as a result of the cardiology consultation. This included
coronary angiography with or without percutaneous coronary intervention in 25 patients, pacemaker implant in 2 patients, pericardiocentesis in
2 patients, transoesophageal echocardiography in 6 patients, and direct current cardioversion for atrial fibrillation in 2 patients.
Twenty-five patients’ care was taken over by the cardiology service following consultation (20.0%). In addition, 27 patients whose care was not
taken over were referred to cardiology out-patients.

Appropriateness and urgency
Twenty-one (16.8%) of consultations were considered to be inappropriate. This was mostly on the grounds of clearly non-cardiac origin of chest
pain or dyspnoea. Eleven (9.7%) of the 113 consultations requested electronically were entered as "urgent" (rather than "routine" or
"scheduled") by the requester. The consultation registrar was contacted directly in six (55%) of these cases. Most consultations communicated
verbally and not electronically to the registrar were deemed urgent by the requester. Overall, 58 (42.6%) consultations were communicated
verbally by the referring team. In 39 cases, the grade of the referring doctor could be determined. Most consultations were communicated by the
most junior team members, mainly interns (14) and senior house officers (SHO) 11, followed by registrars (9), and consultants (5).

Efficiency
For consultations placed electronically, it was possible to determine the exact time from admission to the time the consultation was placed.
For the 102 consultations placed electronically (and not cancelled) the mean time from admission to consultation was 3.75 days, range 1-32
days. For 35 patients admitted with a chief complaint of chest pain, 22 (62.9%) consultations were requested within 24 hours of admission, and
33 (94.3%) within 5 days of admission. For 27 pre-operative consultations, 16 (59.3%) were requested within 24 hours of admission. Seventy-six
(60.8%) of consultations were seen the same working day. 35 patients (28%) waited one day to be seen, and 14 patients (11.2%) waited 2 days to
be seen. No patient waited more than 2 working days to be seen.

Discussion
To the best of our knowledge, we present the first description and analysis of an inpatient cardiology consultation service. Consultation on
patients under the care of other specialties is a common feature of the work of many departments, and is a requirement for training in Ireland
and elsewhere. Therefore, data on this activity are important, to facilitate the planning of both an efficient service and training. The sparse
literature on consultations suggests that consultations are common, and that cardiology is one of the most frequently consulted specialties.
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Indeed, our figures show that cardiology consultation was sought on 7.3% of all inpatients treated at our institution in 2008. Insights from
diverse specialties and healthcare systems suggest that significant difficulties may arise in communication,

6
 agreement between referring and

consulting doctors with respect to the reason for consultation and the diagnosis,
7
 and implementation of the recommendations of the consultant.

8

Our findings in relation to chest pain were consistent with this. In only 40.8% of consults for chest pain was the symptom felt, by the
cardiology service, to be of cardiac origin. However, many consults may have been requested when cardiac chest pain was not suspected, to
â��rule outâ�� the unlikely but serious diagnosis of myocardial infarction, when another cause was more likely. The large proportion of
consultations for chest pain contrasts with the relatively low number of consultations for heart failure. Patients with acute decompensated
heart failure have a higher readmission rate, and greater early and late mortality as patients with acute myocardial infarction, and account
for a similar number of admissions per year.

9
 We would therefore have expected a larger number of consultations for heart failure. Some evidence

suggests that hospitalised patients with heart failure receive more recommended investigations and treatment strategies, have lower readmission
rates, better post-discharge quality of life,

10
 and lower mortality,

11
 when cared for by a cardiologist than other physicians. However, in

contrast to myocardial infarction, only a minority of patients with heart failure require invasive procedures (such as pulmonary artery
catheterisation or intra-aortic balloon counterpulsation) during a hospital admission, and so heart failure may be seen as a condition
appropriately managed by the non-cardiologist.

In summary, our results suggest that consultations form an important part of the work of a cardiology department, and consume significant
resources. As such, time and resources dedicated to consultations should form part of the service and training planning of any department.
Future studies should focus on ways to efficiently triage patients with chest pain in the emergency department, to reduce the burden associated
with hospitalisation for benign causes.
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